House Highlights

By Tom Loertscher

Having attended the Caucus Tuesday evening, I decided to stay home and get on the road early Wednesday morning to return to Boise. Before leaving I was watching the CBS early news show while Bob Schiffer, the former CBS news anchor, was lamenting the lack of enthusiasm on the part of Republicans this year. He certainly wasn’t talking about Idaho, or our district for that matter. I haven’t seen this much political energy in my life. For the number of folks that were there, there were no incidental problems of any kind. People waited patiently for the vote and they just had a good time. It was quite an event.
In Bear Lake County they had to brave a blizzard to attend and still  had a similar experience with the enthusiasm. I am still receiving reports from all over our district about how many participated and the mood at each of the meetings. Most of the people with whom I have talked about the evening, have told me they are glad to have been able to have Idaho play a role in choosing a president for a change. In the past, by the time our primary came around the nominee was already chosen.
This was what I call my thousand mile weekend. It was good to drive the district and be in Bear Lake County for their Lincoln Day celebration. It was a sun-filled drive and I really enjoyed getting down there for a visit. The party Chairman, Dennis Turner, reminded me that if I had never been put in this district, we might have never met. For me I can truthfully say that we have the greatest people on earth right here in District 31. At any rate by the time I pulled into Boise after the weekend I had driven well over a thousand miles. And that doesn’t count the trip mid week for the Caucus.
We are setting a lot of the budgets now, but the big ones still loom in the future. I think everyone is anxious to get the session wrapped up as soon as possible for this year and we have been working hard to make it happen. The Budget Committee (JFAC) has pretty much finished its work with the exception of some minor things that may come up. I was visiting with the House Co-Chair and she told me that at this point of every session she always crosses her fingers that none of the budgets fail in either the House or the Senate. If any of them should not pass they would have to go back to re-set what did not make it.
A lot of times what goes on around this place is thought to be easy, but I can attest that there is a lot of unnoticed work going on in the background on legislation that is not very easy at all. I have been working with several groups during the session discussing what is driving the cost of power upward. How do the Wind Turbines figure into that? What is the appropriate rate of return for the utilities? What is the effect of new generation and transmission facilities on rates and how are they properly allocated? And just how does this puzzle all fit together? My efforts are aimed at trying to come up with something that will benefit everyone, including the ratepayers.
I saw a report from Fox News about these wind projects. .As it turns out, at times, because of wind power projects, there is too much electricity in the system. Our friends at the Bonneville Power Administration have a solution. When there is too much power being produced, they will just shut wind farms down and pay them for not producing the power they would have produced. And where would the money come from you ask? Answer: The rate payers. So in a nutshell it goes like this: First the Obama administration drives us to a “GREEN” energy policy. The government gives generous grants to wind developers to build projects, many of which are foreign companies. Then we grant tax benefits for those that are built, like bonus depreciation, which allows writing off the whole project in a short period of time. Then they have a property tax subsidy, and now not to be outdone by all of that, it now  looks like we will start paying them to not  produce!  Sounds like a good deal, if you can just get in on it. And what is the great part of this deal for you, the rate payer? Your rates will go up.
